Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, February 1, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, February 1, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: Lee Lovette and Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs introduced and welcomed County Manager Craig Honeycutt, Burlington Public Information Officer Rachel Kelly, Retired Burlington City Manager Harold Owen, and Animal Services Director Jessica Arias to the meeting.
Consent Agenda

7:02 pm

The Council considered approval of minutes from the December 15, 2015 regular meeting.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 3-0.

Old Business

7:03 pm
The Council considered a proposal to amend the current Civic Center policy and fee schedule. 
Manager Earp spoke to the Council regarding a request from Public Services Director Randall King to amend the way the Civic Center is currently rented and the fee schedule for the center in lieu of an increasing number of rentals that are not following the contractual rules. Mr. King is proposing a professional cleaning service to come in twice a week to maintain the facility and the use of part time park personnel on the weekends to help check on the condition of the facility before and after rentals. Following an informal bid process, three bids were returned with pricing ranging from $550/month to $720/month. Mr. King recommends a rental fee increase of $25-$50 per rental in order to cover this additional expense. Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to table the discussion pending more information regarding outsourcing options and costs as well as in house options. Motion carried 3-0.
7:18 pm 
The Council received a presentation from Jessica Arias with Animal Services regarding a new capital project.
Manager Earp reminded Council that animal service operations for all of Alamance County are performed under an agreement that the county and municipalities share operating expenses on a per-capita basis. A study has been done that has recommended that there be a new animal facility built. Jessica Arias, Animal Services Director gave a presentation to the Council regarding the current facilities and the dire need for new facilities. Retired City Manager Harold Owen and current County Manager Craig Honeycutt also spoke to the Council regarding the need for the new facility and the hope that all municipalities can work together to make this project a reality. County Manager Craig Honeycutt stated that the Board of Commissioners has agreed this is a need and wants to develop a new memorandum of understanding with the participating municipalities to fund the project on a per capita basis. He asked the Council to consider approval of the concept of funding on the capital improvement side. Council was informed that the current facility will most likely not pass any more required state inspections. The County is looking at adding on to the current facility and preliminary cost estimates for the project are estimated to be around $4.5 million dollars. 
8:03 pm

The Council reviewed and considered for approval the Main Street sidewalk Project Bids.
Manager Earp informed the Council that the Town has received a commitment from NCDOT in the amount of $200,000 to fund extending the Town’s sidewalk system along Main Street. After several years of planning and obtaining approvals, the project was sent out to bid in January 2016 and bid opening took place on January 21, 2016. AWCK has reviewed all the bids and submitted the tabulation sheet for review and selection by Council. AWCK and staff recommend that the council make recommendation to NCDOT that Hollins Construction Services, Inc be awarded the contract. Mark Wright with AWCK went through the received bids and the lowest was $233,280. He is currently in the process of requesting additional funding from NCDOT and no plan changes are allowed at this point to cut costs because the plans have already been approved by NCDOT. 

Following Discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to recommend to NCDOT award the contract to Hollins Construction Services, Inc and subject to available additional funding. Motion carried 3-0.

8:12 pm
The Council reviewed and considered for approval a resolution regarding policy for mutual assistance with other law enforcement agencies in North Carolina.

Manager Earp presented the Council with a resolution Adopting Policy for Mutual Assistance with Other Law Enforcement Agencies. The Haw River Police Department enters into mutual aid agreements with nearby municipal and county law enforcement agencies to aid when requested. Adopting this resolution will authorize the Chief of Police to enter into such agreements. 
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the Resolution Adopting Policy for Mutual Assistance with Other Law Enforcement Agencies. Motion carried 3-0.
8:13 pm 

The Council reviewed and considered for approval a request from the Fire Chief concerning the purchase of turnout gear for the fire department

Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from the Fire Chief concerning the purchase of turnout gear for the department. This initial request was included in his original budget request and the Council, at that time, decided to wait and see if the grant application for the breathing apparatus was funded as it was a higher priority. The fire department ended up receiving that breathing apparatus grant and the Fire Chief is now asking the Council to revisit the need to replace turnout gear in order to comply with current National Fire Protection Association rules. Each turnout ensemble is priced at $2,983 per firefighter with a total amount for gear replacement totaling $86,502.73.

Following discussion regarding NFPA rules and vendor options, Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the proposed turnout gear purchase funding the purchase 65% with FD Capital Reserve Funds and 35% with General Fund Balance. Motion carried 3-0.
8:22 pm

The Council reviewed and considered for approval the 2016 paving and striping list.

Manager Earp presented the Council with the Public Service’s Department recommendations as the streets needing repaving and striping in 2016. The estimated expenditure will be between $120,000 and $140,000.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the 2016 paving and striping list to be funded with Powell Bill funds. Motion carried 3-0.
8:24

The Council discussed retiree involvement in town functions.

During the January Council Meeting, Councilmember Lineberry request that the Council discuss retiree invitations and inclusion in town functions, specifically the Town Christmas Party. 

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to invite all Town retirees to the Town Christmas Party. Motion carried 3-0.
8:28

The Council reviewed and considered a request to set starting salary of police officer Candidate Christopher Dunnagan at 5% above the minimum.
Manager Earp presented the council with a request from the Police Chief regarding hiring a new patrol office above the minimum. This officer has 12 years of experience and the Police Chief is requesting that he be allowed to offer a starting salary of 5% higher than normal instead of waiting for the probationary period to end for that 5% raise. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow the Police Chief to hire Office Dunnagan at 5% above the minimum with no increase at the end of his probationary period. Motion carried 3-0.

8:33 pm
Manager’s Update

· Financial Update
· The School of Government will be offering a strategic planning class in March and Manager Earp would like all Council members to consider attending.
· The slip lining project has been sent out for bid.

· Staff is currently working to complete an operational strategic plan.

· Mitchell Roofing will be starting work on the roof at Town Hall this week.

· The new Town website is up and running with excellent reviews thus far.

· The Town of Haw River had a discharge of untreated wastewater from our outfall collection system line between Hill Street and Lang Street of approximately 40,000 gallons.  The discharge occurred on January 2, 2016 for approximately 8 hours.  The untreated wastewater entered into an unnamed tributary in the Cape Fear River Basin.  The town’s staff removed blockage from line and placed repaired line back in operation.  Staff also cleaned the line to prevent further discharge and the affected area around the spill site.  This was required by North Carolina General Statutes Article 21, Chapter 143.215C.  For more information contact Glen Tuft at 336-578-0784.

8:38 pm

Announcements
Councilmember Allen would like code enforcement to check on compliance at the garage on Pine & Roxboro in regards to the amount of vehicles allowed on the property. She also asked the manager to check on the current dog ordinance for the Town as she believes there is an ordinance in place regarding tethering of animals and would like this checked into. Ms. Allen also asked the Manager to check into the excessive signage on right of ways and to look for a maintenance worker for our open position that is able to operate every piece of equipment in the Town.
Councilmember Lineberry asked for the rules regarding public comment to be posted near the sign-up sheet so that all members of the public are aware of the restrictions. Mr. Lineberry also expressed grave concern regarding the upcoming suspension of Federal Forfeiture funds and would like a council letter of opposition drafted and sent to the legislature.
8:51 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




